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BUSINESS OF THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF HALF MOON BAY 
 

AGENDA REPORT 
 

For meeting of:    October 5, 2021 

 
TO:   Honorable Mayor and City Council 
 
VIA:   Bob Nisbet, City Manager       
 
FROM:  John Doughty, Public Works Director 

Veronika Vostinak, Sustainability Analyst 
      
TITLE:  BUILDING ELECTRIFICATION ORDINANCE STUDY SESSION (CONTINUED) 
______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
RECOMMENDATION:  
Conduct follow-up study session on the Draft Building Electrification Ordinance and provide 
policy direction to staff regarding potential revisions to the April Draft Building Electrification 
Ordinance.  
 
FISCAL IMPACT:  
There is no fiscal impact associated with this study session.  Implementation of an Ordinance 
will result in direct and indirect costs to property owners and tenants which are discussed in 
more detail within Attachment No. 1 (September 21, 2021 Staff Report).  Costs will vary 
depending upon the policy direction, availability of funding assistance, individual properties, 
and implementation timing. 
 

STRATEGIC ELEMENT: 
This action supports the Infrastructure and Environment and Healthy Communities and 
Public Safety Elements of the Strategic Plan. 
 
BACKGROUND: 
The City Council conducted a community study session on building electrification policy 
opportunities on February 2, 2021.  Following community input, the City Council directed staff 
to prepare a draft ordinance that addressed the following policy areas: 
 

1. No new Fuel Gas hookups; all new construction (residential and commercial) must be 

built all-electric 

2. Any appliance that is replaced within an existing building must be replaced with an 

electric alternative 

3. All Fuel Gas lines must be capped and/or decommissioned by January 1, 2045 
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4. Increased requirements for photovoltaic (PV) systems, back up batteries and electric 

vehicle (EV) charging 

A draft ordinance was prepared and released on April 22, 2021 (Attachment 2).  Consistent with 
Council direction, the City initiated a robust public outreach effort between its release and 
September 15, 2021.   
 
On September 21, 2021, the City Council conducted a community study session to receive a 
report on community feedback on the draft ordinance.  At the study session, more than 20 
speakers expressed their opinion on the proposed Ordinance, demonstrating a wide range of 
opinions and concerns.  Due to time constraints, the City Council had limited time to discuss 
policy issues and formulate recommended changes to the draft ordinance.  City Council 
directed staff to return on October 5, 2021 for continuation of the study session and policy 
discussion.  Staff is including the September 21st staff report and background material as 
Attachment 1 to this report.   
 
DISCUSSION: 
The September 21st study session provided valuable insight into the issue and the diversity of 
opinion among residents, business owners and the general public.  Unfortunately, time 
constraints significantly limited discussion by the City Council.  Our hope is to utilize this study 
session as a means to reach Council consensus on policy issues.     
 
We are suggesting a staff facilitated process in which we walk the community and City Council 
through major policy decision points necessary to update the draft ordinance and ready the 
document for introduction. Staff is recommending we begin with a guided conversation on 
broad policy options and proceed to more focused policy options based upon response to the 
broad policy issues.  For example, if the City Council indicates a desire to not address retrofit of 
existing commercial uses, there is no need to discuss details of how the ordinance would 
address implementation.     
 
Broad policy questions will focus on three primary policy questions: 
 

a) Should the ordinance continue to require electrification of all new residential and non-
residential buildings/tenant spaces? 

b) Should ordinance include provisions to phase out gas service and installation of new gas 
meters? 

c) Should the ordinance include provisions for retrofit of residential and/or non-residential 
buildings? 
 

Once clear direction on these broad policies has been established, staff will then proceed to 
help guide the Council through a discussion on more detailed policy questions based on that 
direction. Staff will track City Council direction live, through screen sharing, so each 
Councilmember and the public will be able to easily track consensus among the City Council.  At 
the end of the study session staff will ask the City Council to affirm direction or request the 
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issue be continued to a future meeting for further deliberation.  If staff receives affirmation on 
policy issues, we anticipate being able to return to City Council with a revised Draft Building 
Electrification Ordinance on November 16, 2021.  As with any ordinance, the City Council can 
choose to make additional revisions at that time.  Depending on the nature of revisions, the 
ordinance may need to return to a future agenda for introduction.    
 
ATTACHMENTS: 

1. Staff Report from Building Electrification Study Session (September 21, 2021) 

2. Draft Building Electrification Ordinance (April 22, 2021) 
 

 


